



# The Frontlines Have Shifted: Explaining the Persistence of Pro-State Militias after Civil War

Daniel Odin Shaw & Huseyn Aliyev

To cite this article: Daniel Odin Shaw & Huseyn Aliyev (2021): The Frontlines Have Shifted: Explaining the Persistence of Pro-State Militias after Civil War, Studies in Conflict & Terrorism, DOI: [10.1080/1057610X.2021.2009633](https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2021.2009633)

To link to this article: <https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2021.2009633>



© 2021 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.



Published online: 29 Nov 2021.



Submit your article to this journal [↗](#)



Article views: 157



View related articles [↗](#)



View Crossmark data [↗](#)

# The Frontlines Have Shifted: Explaining the Persistence of Pro-State Militias after Civil War

Daniel Odin Shaw  and Huseyn Aliyev 

The School of Social and Political Sciences, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

## ABSTRACT

Many ceasefire and peace agreements stipulate the disarmament and demobilization of pro-state armed groups involved in the conflict, yet few of these groups ever completely demobilize. This study seeks to explain the process of incomplete demobilization by advancing a theoretical argument that pro-state armed groups are least likely to disarm and demobilize when the monopoly on violence is fragmented, and when there is relative balance of capabilities and interests between the government and pro-state armed groups. Under these circumstances, both governments and pro-state armed groups may favor incomplete demobilization enabling them to pursue their strategic objectives. We draw on unique interview data with pro-state paramilitaries from Ukraine to empirically illustrate our theoretical expectations.

## ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 19 August 2021  
Accepted 17 November 2021

Militias and other irregular armed groups are an important feature of modern conflict. In addition to rebel forces and ethnic militias, many governments have come to rely on pro-state militias (PSMs)<sup>1</sup> to counter both external and internal opponents. Recent years have seen a burgeoning academic discussion on the development and impact of such groups, including both empirical<sup>2</sup> and theoretical work.<sup>3</sup> This work has shed light on the consequences of PSMs for the conflict, most notably in terms of intensifying wars and worsening human rights abuses.<sup>4</sup> There is also evidence to show that the end of the conflict often does not mean the end of PSMs, with significant numbers persisting even after conflict termination.<sup>5</sup> The difficulties posed by such groups in the post-conflict period have been widely acknowledged, with difficulties demobilizing such groups potentially leading to banditry and warlordism and other forms of low-intensity violence.<sup>6</sup> However, there has been little theory-building related to the post-conflict demobilization of PSMs, a gap which this article sets out to address. In particular, there has been little space devoted to the question of why some states, such as Ukraine and Guatemala, struggle to demobilize their pro-state militias following conflicts. We define incomplete demobilization as a failure by governments to disarm and demobilize their PSMs in the aftermath of ceasefire or peace accords which stipulate demobilization of pro-government armed groups. This article presents a set of theoretical expectations which seek to explain the phenomenon of incomplete demobilization, drawing on a number of empirical examples before illustrating our theoretical

**CONTACT** Daniel Odin Shaw  [dansh0411@gmail.com](mailto:dansh0411@gmail.com)  The School of Social and Political Sciences, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

© 2021 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.  
This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

expectations on a case study of pro-state militias from Ukraine. It should be noted that the scope of our theory relates to incomplete demobilization in cases where the ceasefire or agreement (formally) held, rather than functioning as an explanation of why peace settlements fail in general.

We begin with a discussion PSMs, with a focus on how they interact with states in the post-conflict period. In order to explain which factors enable and sustain an incomplete demobilization of pro-state armed groups following civil war, we then argue that both governments and PSMs are unlikely to pursue complete demobilization as long as the fragmentation of the means of violence persists, and as long as both actors share a balance of capabilities and interests. We illustrate these proposed causal processes using a case study built around qualitative data gathered through interviews with former paramilitary combatants and experts from Ukraine. This case effectively demonstrates the potential utility of our proposed theoretical expectations, although we stop short of testing generalizable hypotheses using a single case. We conclude with a discussion of the policy implications arising from this research.

## **PSMs and Incomplete Demobilisation**

Pro-state armed actors come in many different forms, with much of the recent work on this subject focusing on clarifying these differences. For example, the Pro-Government Militias Database (PGMD) distinguishes between informal groups, which are arms-length from the government and largely clandestine, and semi-formal groups which are more closely and openly tied to the government while still distinct from the regular armed forces.<sup>7</sup> Aliyev<sup>8</sup> instead proposes an alternative typology based primarily on the relative strength of militias vis-à-vis the state, distinguishing between “state-manipulated” and “state-parallel” militias. State-manipulated groups are used as auxiliaries in order to counter-specific threats, while state-parallel militias emerge to fill the gaps left by weak states. While both of these typologies are useful, there is still space for a great deal of variation within these categories.

In some cases pro-state groups can actually come into conflict with the government or specific parts of the state, further subverting easy categorization. For example, Loyalist groups in Northern Ireland were pro-state in the sense that they used violence in perceived defence of the British state. However, despite evidence of some collusion between British military intelligence and Loyalist groups, they were liable to be killed or imprisoned in confrontations with the British armed forces and police.<sup>9</sup> In Guatemala the government funded numerous paramilitaries during the conflict, but following the peace agreement and the election of a more moderate government there was significant difficulty in reigning these groups.<sup>10</sup> While such groups are broadly pro-state, it is important to recognize that they are not necessarily always pro-government. This hints at the complexity of state-aligned groups in conflict. For the purposes of this article the focus is less on different types of PSMs, and more on how the relationships between these groups, the state and other political actors affects the prospects for successful demobilization and demilitarization.

PSMs bring various benefits to governments during wartime, including extra manpower, local intelligence and plausible deniability.<sup>11</sup> To some extent, these benefits

continue into peacetime, with the potential to use extra-state organizations to repress internal opposition. However, there are also various factors which push governments to demobilize these groups when they are no longer required. Firstly, the demobilization of these groups is often a key part of the peace agreement which ended the war. Foreign and domestic adversaries are likely to insist on this demobilization as a condition of peace. Secondly, the international community and organizations have developed norms against the use of such groups, with allies and development agencies often pushing for their demobilization. More fundamentally, the existence of even sympathetic non-state actors challenges the state's monopoly on violence, undermining the state's Weberian sovereignty. All else being equal, we can generally assume that a government would prefer to have a strong, centrally controlled armed forces rather than a network of extra-state groups with ambiguous loyalties, with demobilization or integration of arms-length groups acting as a form of coup-proofing. However, despite these powerful motivations there are numerous cases of broadly pro-government extra-state groups remaining active following civil wars.

In many cases this continued mobilization occurs because the state deliberately cultivates and protects these groups even into the post-conflict period. Often this is because those groups are personally loyal to a particular leader, such as Nguesso's Cobra militia in the Republic of the Congo. In particularly weak, personalistic and isolated states the benefits of a political leader maintaining their own private militia may outweigh the negatives arising from fragmented sovereignty or international condemnation. However, other cases see a more ambiguous relationship between the government and pro-state militias, in which the government fails to exert control over increasingly independent armed actors.<sup>12</sup> For example, in Guatemala and El Salvador, the democratically elected governments struggled to prevent autonomous factions within the military from pursuing their own campaign of clandestine violence through paramilitary organizations. The demobilization of these groups was formally attempted and partially occurred, but ultimately remained incomplete.

Existing studies on PSMs have tended to focus on concept-building and typologies, as discussed above, rather than theorizing. Some studies have touched on the question of why PSMs may be motivated to remain active following peace agreements, including Phillips'<sup>13</sup> work on inter-group rivalry and Bateson's<sup>14</sup> study on militia socialization in Guatemala. However, there has been little attention paid to the process of demobilization specifically. There has also been relatively little theorizing about how state-militia-society relations affect demobilization, with existing work often focusing mainly on PSMs. In this study, we propose a set of theoretical expectations explaining why and how *incomplete demobilization occurs*, and use in-depth interviews with members of Ukrainian pro-state militias to empirically illustrate this.

## Theorizing Incomplete Demobilization

This section will draw on a number of empirical examples to analyze the conditions which allow incomplete demobilization to occur and persist. While a significant amount of attention has been paid to why demobilization efforts fail there has thus far been no attempt to address the specific outcome of incomplete demobilization, particularly

as relates to pro-state groups. We propose a set of meso-level theoretical expectations in the sense that our theoretical claims focus on organizational actors within a wider conflict and post-conflict context. It is also fundamentally an attempt at relational theorizing, as it focuses on how the relationship between the state and specific armed groups shapes the outcome. It is the interests, capabilities and connections between different actors which create the particular relationship which results in incomplete demobilization. We use the term theoretical expectations rather than hypotheses as we are not attempting to provide a generalizable empirical test at this stage, given our single-case approach. Instead, we are attempting to demonstrate a set of plausible causal processes which can form the basis of future cross-case research.

This theory does not attempt to provide necessary and sufficient conditions for the emergence of incomplete demobilization. The failure to successfully demobilize a particular group may have multiple antecedent causes across different contexts. Instead, we present a sequential causal process that explains why and how incomplete demobilization of PSMs persists into the post-conflict period. The first step in this process, the **fragmented monopoly on violence**, is a necessary condition of civil conflict and therefore of incomplete demobilization following a civil conflict. The following two steps, **the balance of capabilities** and **balance of interests** address how incomplete demobilization persists and becomes entrenched. This covers the key process and key factors underlying the persistence of incomplete demobilization, but does not seek to explain every relevant factor across every case. However, this theory explains the case of Ukraine well, and we believe it can be applied fruitfully to other cases

### ***Fragmented Monopoly on Violence***

The key background condition which allows incomplete demobilization to occur is the ***fragmented monopoly on violence***, or the means and authority to engage in organized violence being wielded by an increasing array of state and non-state actors. This is a core feature of civil war, given that by definition a civil war involves some challenge to the Weberian monopoly on violence by at least one rebel group.<sup>15</sup> However, the fragmentation often goes further than this, with multiple pro-state and extra-state groups involved. Furthermore, it can also involve the fragmentation of state security institutions as different agencies pursue their own strategic goals, a phenomenon which has been identified in cases such as Nigeria.<sup>16</sup> States across the world have frequently devolved the use of violence to different actors, some of which may be tightly controlled by the state's military intelligence apparatus and others which may be almost entirely independent. In the most complex cases this can involve a dizzying array of small and large groups, all with differing capabilities and relations to the state. For example, the ongoing conflict in Syria has seen the participation of the government's conventional armed forces, state-controlled militias, foreign volunteers, foreign-backed militias and religious armed groups on the pro-government side alone, notwithstanding the dozens of opposition groups. These groups are not incidental; by 2015 the weakness of the Assad regime meant that he was essentially reliant on this diverse alliance of extra-state groups.<sup>17</sup>

A comprehensive peace settlement aimed at ending a conflict will generally try to repair this fragmentation of the authority and the means to use violence, ideally reestablishing a governmental monopoly on the legitimate use of violence.<sup>18</sup> This generally involves some mixture of demobilization and reintegration into civilian life, for example through a Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration (DDR) program, and related Security Sector Reforms (SSR) such as the integration of paramilitaries into the formal security apparatus. However, there are numerous challenges to these efforts. Firstly, there may be factions or groups which actively resist demobilization. Pro-state groups might resent the government's compromise with their opponents, or may fear the consequences of post-conflict transitional justice efforts. For example, elite-backed paramilitaries in Guatemala remained mobilized following the peace agreement, frequently targeting transitional justice campaigners in order to maintain their position of impunity while undermining the government and the peace agreement.<sup>19</sup> Furthermore, armed groups may resist demobilization because they have economic interests which require their continued use of violence. For example, Colombian paramilitary groups re-mobilized due to their continued involvement in the drugs trade<sup>20</sup> and desire to prevent land reform,<sup>21</sup> while they also targeted witnesses and transitional justice activists.<sup>22</sup> Even when pro-state paramilitaries are not actively opposed to the peace agreement they may simply be left out of DDR efforts, with the focus on large-scale rebel demobilization meaning that informal militias may be ignored as was the case in Afghanistan.

The fragmentation of the monopoly on violence is not something which occurs purely outside the state but is instead a process which is closely linked to divisions and rivalry between different state actors and governing institutions. States are not truly unitary actors, and different extra-state groups may have connections with specific actors or branches of the government. As discussed above, the democratically elected government of Guatemala was not always able to effectively control some parts of its own intelligence and security services, which maintained close links to extra-state paramilitaries.<sup>23</sup>

State capacity is certainly an important issue here, as weaker states will struggle to contain and coerce extra-state groups effectively in the post-conflict period thereby enabling their continued mobilization. However, we suggest that fragmentation is at least as important as overall state strength and capacity. Even a strong and well-developed state can struggle to deal with a plurality of extra-state groups, particularly if the state itself is divided. Ukraine is a relatively well-developed state by international standards, but nevertheless struggled to effectively assert control during and after the conflict due to high levels of division within the political system.<sup>24</sup> Coalition governments and personalistic politics have contributed to rivalries between the president and minister of internal affairs as well between different aspects of the security apparatus such as the National Guard and the Security Service (SBU). Such institutional rivalry has a long history in Ukraine and other post-Soviet states, with governance often being undermined by factionalism and corruption.<sup>25</sup> When examining a state's attempts to deliver demobilization it is important to think in terms of centralization and unity as well as overall capacity, as traditionally conceptualized. In other words, it is important to think about the functioning of a state, rather than simply its capacity. It is our

expectation *that states with high levels of internal division are likely to have a higher chance of incomplete demobilization.*

### **Relative Balance of Capabilities**

If the weakness and disunity of the state is matched by relatively strong extra-state actors, creating the fragmented monopoly on violence discussed above, then a *relative balance of capabilities* may emerge, thereby facilitating an incomplete demobilization. Extra-state groups will often agree to demobilize under pressure from the government and other actors, but in practice they frequently maintain their independent capacity for violence. They may do this in a number of ways. For example, they could reemerge as new groups with new names and new organizational structures, just as the Colombian AUC devolved into a more decentralized network of “criminal bands.”<sup>26</sup> Groups could demobilize but then reappear over time, as with Guatemalan Civil Defence Patrols which demobilized following the end of the war but then reappeared to fill the vacuum of state power in rural areas.<sup>27</sup> Finally, extra-state groups can partially demobilize by handing over some of their equipment, but covertly maintain their organizational and military capacity, as occurred with Serbian paramilitaries between the Bosnian and Kosovo wars.<sup>28</sup> This might involve using veterans’ associations to maintain command structures, as well as hiding weapons caches. In this scenario they will be formally demobilized, but covertly prepared to fight.

The crucial causal relationship here is that the aforementioned fragmentation of the means of violence helps to create an effective balance of capabilities and influence between the state and the extra-state group(s). The state is strong enough to force some level of formal demobilization, but not strong enough to fully coerce or co-opt the group. The PSM is not strong enough to openly challenge the state, but is strong enough to maintain its capacity to act. This does not mean that there is absolute military parity between the state and PSM(s). While the state is generally stronger than individual paramilitary groups, the risks of escalation may be too much for the government to handle, particularly as there is evidence that state repression of such groups can lead to a serious escalation in violence.<sup>29</sup>

It should also be noted here that the mechanism here is *capability*, including diverse forms of influence and power, rather than purely military strength. The capabilities of both the state and extra-state groups lie not only in the number of weapons and combatants, but also in its degree of political influence, economic resources and public legitimacy. If paramilitary volunteers are viewed as war heroes by a significant section of the general public, as they were in Ukraine,<sup>30</sup> then publicly challenging them may carry significant risks for any democratically accountable politician because this group will be capable of mobilizing public support. Similarly, a group with links to economic and political elites may be more able to resist efforts to force its demobilization. A group can be relatively small in size but can wield outsized political influence due to high levels of public support or powerful social connections. Conversely, a paramilitary group which can be successfully recast as common criminals or as threats to public security may be easier to counteract.<sup>31</sup> It is therefore our expectation that *a more symmetrical balance of capabilities between*

*the state and an extra-state group will be more likely to lead to incomplete demobilization.*

### **Balance of Interests**

If this relative balance of capabilities develops and persists in the post-conflict period it will potentially lead to a marriage of convenience, as the state and the extra-state group enter into an uneasy alliance. This relationship will tend to become entrenched over time as the interests of all the actors become more aligned. PSMs clearly already have some shared interests with the government, which is why they supported them during the conflict. This might be a shared interest in maintaining a broad political order, such as with anti-communist groups in Latin America, or resisting foreign interference, such as anti-Rwandan groups in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Even in cases where the government would prefer to demobilize these groups and regain greater control over the security situation, their broader shared interests are unlikely to disappear simply because the conflict has formally ended. For example, the demobilization agreement between the Colombian government and the AUC did not remove the threat of the leftist FARC guerrillas, while the Minsk Protocol in Ukraine did not remove the threat of further Russian interference. While the formal end of the conflict frequently changes the incentive structure for the state in favor of demobilization, the shared interests and goals of the government and PSMs can persist and reemerge.

However, in addition to this PSMs will develop specific interests in maintaining their capacity to mobilize, while elements within the state may find it within their own interest to maintain positive relationships with these groups. For example, extra-state groups may develop economic relationships with the political and business community, while their capacity for using force can be of use to the country's elite. At the individual level, involvement in a continued war economy may be preferable to living a life of civilian poverty. The opportunity for legitimate economic activity is often limited in post-conflict states, leading to a pool of trained combatants in need of employment. As such, both the leaders and the ordinary members of pro-state paramilitary groups may have an interest in continuing their activities and therefore in perpetuating a situation in which their mobilization is justified. The political elite can also benefit from developing a base of support among "war heroes", while paramilitary groups benefit from their own privileged social position. As Acemoglu et al<sup>32</sup> describe in the case of Colombia, this can evolve into;

"... a symbiotic relationship with specific politicians holding power: paramilitaries deliver votes to politicians with preferences relatively close to theirs, while politicians they helped elect leave them alone and possibly, implicitly or explicitly, support laws and policies that they prefer".

The postwar period can therefore see the development of a *balance of interests*, as state and non-state actors find ways to benefit from the uneasy alliance which they are in. Even though the state as a whole may prefer to undermine and control the extra-state groups, individual parts of the state will find mutual gains from their continued relationship. At a number of levels, it will be in the interests of both state

actors and extra-state group to maintain the situation of incomplete demobilization. Crucially, these connections are only likely to become closer and more entrenched over time, as networks deepen and interests increasingly align. It is therefore our expectation *that connections between the state and extra-state groups will become more entrenched over time in cases of incomplete demobilization*. These connections will, in turn, make it more difficult for the government to forcibly dismantle these armed groups.

### Case Study: The Ukrainian Volunteer Army

To empirically illustrate the process of incomplete demobilization, we employ a case study of the Ukrainian Volunteer Army- *Українська добровольча армія* (UDA), and its incomplete demobilization following the Minsk I ceasefire agreement in Ukraine. The UDA renders itself as an intriguing case study of incomplete demobilization not only because the Ukraine's demobilization has not been previously studied, but also due to its potential to explain incomplete demobilization processes in similar fragmented states with multiple para- or extra-state actors. As it will be discussed in further sections of this article, the Ukrainian government was neither able nor willing to demobilize the UDA. The group has functioned as a typical pro-state paramilitary organization engaged in a civil war to defend interests of the state, but throughout its history, the UDA also remained highly critical and even antagonistic to successive Ukrainian governments. Both in its pro-state stance and its criticism of the regime, the UDA is similar to a universe of other pro-state groups in other conflict-affected states. With the proviso that this is a single case study with all the limitations that brings, the micro-dynamics of Ukraine's incomplete demobilization should be transferable to other cases. Finally, the fact that the war in Ukraine remains unresolved makes this a timely and important empirical study.

The UDA's predecessor, Ukraine Volunteer Corps (DUK) was created in July 2014 by Dmytro Yarosh, the then Member of Ukrainian Parliament and the head of Ukraine's ultranationalist political party "Pravyy Sektor" (Right Sector).<sup>33</sup> Since its creation, the DUK functioned as a military wing of "Pravyy Sektor," tasked with fighting pro-Russian separatists during the Donbas War. The group was reorganized by Yarosh into the Ukrainian Volunteer Army (UDA) in December 2015. From February 2016 to September 2018, UDA actively participated in counterinsurgency operations against DNR/LNR (Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics) separatists in Donbas region, primarily engaged in reconnaissance and sabotage missions in Donetsk area.<sup>34</sup>

During the early months of Donbas War, the DUK/UDA could boast as many as 10,000 armed members. However, hundreds of UDA members chose to sign contracts with the Army or move to other (state-affiliated) paramilitary organizations after the end of active combat phase from September 2014 to April 2015. Following the incorporation of all Ukrainian paramilitary volunteer battalions into the Ministry of Interior troops, SBU (Security Service of Ukraine) and VSU (Armed Forces of Ukraine), the UDA was left as the only paramilitary organization without any form of official affiliation with the state. Despite frequent rumors about incorporation of UDA into the VSU, the organization remained outside of state control until its

demobilization in 2019. Numerous UDA combatants, attracted by financial and social benefits offered by the VSU left the group in order to join the Army.<sup>35</sup> By May 2018, it is estimated that there were only several dozen active-duty UDA militants left in Donbas.<sup>36</sup>

In accordance with the Minsk II Protocol, volunteer battalions which were not controlled by the Ukrainian state were required to disarm, disband and leave Donbas by the mid-2015.<sup>37</sup> However, no efforts were implemented to demobilize UDA during president Petro Poroshenko's term in office. As part of his electoral promises to resume talks on the Minsk agreements, the newly elected Ukrainian president Volodymyr Zelensky ordered disarmament and demobilization of the remaining UDA units prior to the December 2019 "Normandy format" meeting of the heads of Ukraine, Russia, France and Germany. On September 12th 2019, the UDA's 8th battalion "Aratta," along with its affiliated Chechen volunteer "Sheikh Mansur" and the OUN (Organization of Ukrainian Nationalists) battalions, were disarmed and their members ordered to leave Donbas region.<sup>38</sup>

## Methods and Data

Our choice of qualitative case study as form of enquiry is predicated by the fact that incomplete demobilization is by nature a clandestine process that is hard to observe empirically, let alone to quantify. Processes which we expect to theoretically affect the incidence of incomplete demobilization, such as fragmentation of violence and the balance of interests and power, are likely to elude precise measurement and quantification. Beyond this, understanding how these processes evolve at a micro intra-group level will allow us to explain why pro-state groups seek incomplete demobilization, as well as allowing us to investigate the factors that prevent governments from disbanding these armed groups. Case studies are well suited to the study of such causal processes,<sup>39</sup> and can serve as an effective illustration of our theory.<sup>40</sup> However, the small-n nature of this approach means that this does not serve as a generalizable test of our expectations.

To understand why the UDA is hard to demobilize and why two successive Ukrainian governments have chosen to accept the groups existence, irrespective of their obligations on the Minsk Protocol, we seek to examine how the group understands its capacity vis-à-vis the government, its ideological stance, and its mobilization potential. Examining the group's micro-level dynamics will also enable us to answer the other part of our theoretical puzzle, or the question of how the incomplete demobilization occurs.

To achieve these empirical objectives, semi-structured in-depth interviews with former members of UDA were conducted from May 2019 to February 2020. Open-ended qualitative interviews were selected as the main form of data collection due to the challenges of accessing a sufficient pool of informants necessary to carry out a survey. The main sample consists of 23 former members of the UDA, who remained with the group after the Minsk I Protocol agreement was signed on September 5<sup>th</sup> 2014, and until the last 8<sup>th</sup> battalion ("Aratta") of the group was disarmed and demobilized by the mid-September 2019.

All informants were males aged between 19 and 48 years old. The sample includes 5 individuals from western regions of Ukraine, 12 from eastern, 1 from southern, and 5 from the capital Kyiv. Informants were recruited through contacts acquired from the Ukrainian journalists, the “Pravyi Sektor” press center, veteran services and former members of volunteer recruitment centers. The main selection criterion was the informants’ membership in UDA for a minimum of 30 consecutive days after September 2014. The UDA did not practice the use of military ranks; all informants described their rank as “volunteers” and neither served as *kombat* (battalion commander), or platoon/division commanders. The informants were recruited to include members of different battalions and squads. Due to security concerns, we are unable to reveal names of battalions associated with informants as it is likely to compromise the informants’ anonymity. All informants self-identified as ethnic Ukrainians: 8 interview participants described themselves as Russian-speakers, 11 as dual Ukrainian- and Russian-speakers, while 4 as only Ukrainian-speakers. During interviews, informants were offered a choice between Ukrainian and Russian languages and, with the exception of 4 interviewees, all opted to be interviewed in Russian.

We believe that our sample is representative for two main reasons. Firstly, the number of UDA militants left operating in Donbas after the Minsk II agreement is estimated to be between 300 and 500.<sup>41</sup> Our sample covers approximately 8% of the lowest total estimate (300). Secondly, all UDA frontline personnel, in two battalions and three squads, were members of the same social media groups on Facebook, Telegram and WhatsApp. Nearly all informants confirmed that they shared news and communicated on a daily basis with their comrades from other divisions. Due to the existence of rotation system that functioned across the organization, each combatant was personally familiar with at least 200-300 other organization members, not only amongst the Donbas-based personnel, but also in other parts of the country. Bearing in mind that UDA practiced “senior amongst equals” approach to group hierarchy, the battalion and platoon commanders were known to share all relevant information amongst other group members.<sup>42</sup>

A former member of a Ukrainian paramilitary battalion (not UDA) was hired as research assistant to facilitate recruitment of participants and to conduct interviews. Although the principal investigator is from the former Soviet Union (not Ukraine), and is a native speaker of Russian and has a command of Ukrainian language, the presence of a Ukrainian paramilitary veteran was instrumental to overcome trust issues with UDA informants.

In-depth interviews lasted between 30 min and 1,5h. Informants were provided with open-ended questions and topics enabling them to reflect on their experiences as part of UDA, their current status, and their insider understanding of the group’s dynamics and objectives. Since the interviews focused on the group’s current goals, pressing safety concerns required relying on fieldnotes as the only form of recording. To alleviate ethical risks and to further secure informants’ identity, a de-identified sample approach was employed, with the informant names replaced by a code, enabling researchers to securely destroy all personal data (names, contact details and other identifiers) immediately after each interview. For the purpose of this study, we replace codes with pseudonyms to refer to individual informants. Bearing in mind that the

bulk of interview data consists of the informants' stories and narratives, we used narrative analysis as the principal method of data coding.

In addition, open-ended interviews were conducted with 6 former employees of the DUK/UDA volunteer recruitment centers in Kyiv and Dnipro. This group of informants was recruited due to their experience of communication with hundreds of paramilitary volunteers. Lastly, this study also draws its empirical insights from in-depth interviews with two Ukrainian investigative journalists who chose to remain anonymous, and who had worked with the DUK/UDA extensively since 2014.

## **Demobilized... Not Quite!**

In the second week of September 2019, "Aratta" combatants were disarmed by the Ministry of Interior's Special Forces "Kord" squad, and heavily armed members of the SBU. "We knew what time they are arriving, ... and we moved everything [useful] from the base, weeks in advance. There were TV crews shooting how we 'surrender' our weapons. We left them a lot of 82-mm mortar shells, anti-tank mines, a few Shmels [portable disposable flamethrower] and some other Soviet era weapons that we never managed to use" – confessed a witness of the disarmament event.<sup>43</sup> The government sources recorded that 10 tons of weapons were surrendered by the "Aratta" and "Sheikh Mansur" battalions on the disarmament day.<sup>44</sup> The former members of UDA were eager to hint that the surrendered arsenal does not include modern models of AK assault rifles, RPGs (rocket propelled grenades), night vision equipment, military drones, or any other weaponry that the group was known to use in their operations in Donbas.

Notwithstanding official televised statements by senior government officials that no uncontrolled armed volunteers are left in Ukraine, the UDA's 8<sup>th</sup> battalion "Aratta" was moved to Yur'yevka village on the outskirts of Mariupol (Donbas region), and the 5<sup>th</sup> battalion was relocated to Velikomykhaylowska village of Dnipro region. Although both battalions maintain limited personnel (only a dozen staff members each), they continue military training and recruitment of new volunteers. The demobilized volunteers formed territorial defence squads, which according to Yarosh<sup>45</sup> are designed to establish popular "resistance movement" across Ukraine. Regular boot camps are conducted by the organization's regional offices across Ukraine for DUK/UDA veterans and new volunteers to practice target shooting, martial arts, and to study in political ideology classes.

The evidence collected by this study<sup>46</sup> suggests that former UDA members, "demobilized" by the government, privately (yet with the group's blessing) retained not only small arms and portable anti-tank weapons, but also explosives.<sup>47</sup> There were cases of former UDA members using these weapons in attacks on political opponents and business competitors.<sup>48</sup> A former UDA member described that demobilization: "has given us an opportunity to get our movement to the 'next' level", adding that "the frontlines have shifted, ... they are now not only in Donbas, but all across the country."<sup>49</sup> Another informant believed that "not only the [Donbas] war did not end, but with the new [Zelensky] government, the war is on our streets, so 'leave Donbas, but keep weapons' strategy was [long] planned."<sup>50</sup>

Since UDA volunteers did not receive salaries, with the exception of small “donations” (around USD100 per month), most had to rely on their families, friends or personal savings for pocket money<sup>51</sup> while staying on the frontlines. “After we were sent back home, I could get back to my old business and make some money, but I am still 100% *pravosek* [follower of Pravyi Sektor ideology],”<sup>52</sup> said a former UDA combatant (still wearing a UDA uniform) pointing at the group’s red and black flag on the walls of his fast food café. Another informant was similarly positive about leaving Donbas: “it was fun living at our base with other guys, but the Army did not allow us to fight separatists on our terms, so since 2016 we weren’t free to do what we wanted.”<sup>53</sup> The informants confirmed that demobilization was nothing more than a well-planned transformation to a “new stage of struggle.”

As recently as in February 2021, the group’s leader Dmitro Yarosh publicly threatened to re-mobilize all UDA activists if rallies by pro-Russian-speaking political parties (such as Opposition Platform for Life) continue.<sup>54</sup> Independent sources confirm that UDA’s mobilization potential is likely to number up to 10,000 activists, of whom about half are war veterans.<sup>55</sup>

### **Fragmented Monopoly on Violence - “Divided we Stand”**

Similar to many other war affected states, Ukraine experienced extreme fragmentation of the means of violence since the start of armed conflict in Donbas. Due to a series of military debacles by the poorly organized, equipped and trained Ukrainian army, much of fighting from May to September 2014 was conducted by volunteer battalions. The DUK/UDA along with “Donbas”, “Aidar”, “Azov” and almost 40 other paramilitary battalions functioned as the main fighting force defending Ukrainian territorial integrity.<sup>56</sup>

The Ukrainian government began hastily formalizing the battalions immediately after the Minsk I ceasefire agreements in September 2014. With the exception of DUK/UDA, which continuously rejected all government efforts of formalizing them, all other paramilitary battalions were either incorporated into the Ministry of Interior troops (including National Guard), or the Army (VSU). The powerful minister of interior, Arseny Avakov is widely considered as patron of most paramilitary groups, including ultranationalist “Azov” regiment, and the UDA.<sup>57</sup> Avakov’s patronage of (ex)paramilitary groups is believed to be the reason behind his ability to retain his ministerial position under Zelensky’s government until July 2021.

The UDA effectively exploited this fragmentation and the lack of a governmental monopoly on violence. “In Spring-Summer 2014, we had the highest fighting potential amongst all other pro-government military units” recalled a former UDA combatant, adding that “we had the best weapons, best soldiers, and ... they [government] admitted that”.<sup>58</sup> While all other paramilitary battalions, lacking sufficient funding and political support, were eager to accept the government’s offer of incorporation, the UDA in 2014-15 had no deficit in private donations and interest from the political actors. “Our ‘*providnyk*’ (leader) [Yarosh] was so feared and respected amongst politicians that many MPs were competing for his attention,” explained a former member.<sup>59</sup> Yarosh was indeed an efficient fund-raiser who established close relationships with

powerful businessmen Gennady Butkevitch, Aleksandr Gerega, Gennady Korban, and above all with one of Ukraine's richest and most influential oligarchs, Ihor Kolomoisky (a dual Israeli-Ukrainian citizen).<sup>60</sup> During his service (2014-15) as the governor of eastern region of Dnipro, Kolomoisky "helped us a lot, without him we would have never been able to remain independent" confessed one of the informants.<sup>61</sup> Both financial and political patronage that UDA continuously received from elected and appointed state officials, as well as from government-associated business elites, have further exacerbated the government's severely fractured monopoly on violence.

While Yarosh and his organization maintained their hostile and antagonist rhetoric toward President Poroshenko<sup>62</sup> and some of his ministers, they also enjoyed extensive political and financial support from other members of government, including Kolomoisky and Avakov. Bearing in mind that Yarosh himself was elected as a MP in 2014, along with fellow leaders of paramilitary battalions Sem'yon Semenchenko ("Donbas" battalion) and Andrii Biletsky ("Azov" regiment) elected to *Verkhovnaia Rada* (Parliament), his political weight ensured his organization's survival. In the words of a former UDA recruiter, "we weren't anti-government, we were anti-president, ... Poroshenko wasn't our leader"<sup>63</sup> he said, nodding his head toward a large poster on the wall of UDA headquarters in Dnipro, where he was interviewed, that says "YAROSH – is our president".

Relying on his MP mandate and vast political and financial support, Yarosh successfully "protected" UDA from either incorporation or demobilization well until 2018. However, Poroshenko's scandal with Kolomoisky and Avakov's fall out of president's favor resulted in increased state efforts of demobilizing UDA. "The new head of OOS [United Forces Operation],<sup>64</sup> [Sergei] Naev was unofficially ordered [by Poroshenko] to get rid of us, to remove us from Donbas completely," said a former UDA member.<sup>65</sup> Another ex-UDA member provided more details:

We were no longer allowed to operate in OOS area freely, we had to acquire permits from the military, a whole bunch of paperwork had to be completed before we could even get close to the frontlines. And then, they [Army] were sending us on minefields, in places of potential ambush. If we survived and completed the mission, they claimed all the benefits [*lavry*]. If our guys and girls died; they said it is because we aren't professionals and [we] shouldn't be allowed to be there [frontlines].<sup>66</sup>

President Poroshenko's efforts to "evict" UDA from Donbas were accompanied by a campaign of enticing UDA combatants to join the Army or the National Guard where they were offered high salaries, a package of veteran benefits and even free apartments. A former member revealed that "a lot of our people, experienced professionals, left for the Army and MVD [ministry of interior troops], ... they couldn't resist the money."<sup>67</sup> Although hundreds of UDA's combatants "switched sides" since 2018, an interesting fact was mentioned by another informant: "they [who serve for government] still are members of our veteran groups, and they attend our monthly [boot] camps, they are our brothers for life, they all believe in our '*providnyk*' [Yarosh]. *Pravosek* [ultranationalist] is not a job, it's your identity."<sup>68</sup>

Notwithstanding Poroshenko's efforts, the UDA continued to function, exacerbating the fragmentation of the monopoly on violence. This, amongst other things, prevented Ukraine from abiding by the Minsk Protocol agreements. In addition to bitter rivalry

between paramilitaries and the official security forces, competition between the Army (VSU), Security Services (SBU) and MVD, which all our informants lamented about, further demonstrates that the Ukrainian counterinsurgency forces were severely fractionalized from within.

### **Relative Balance of Capabilities - "Glory to Ukraine, to Heroes Glory!!"**

The above is a popular motto, rehearsed by UDA members at their meetings and numerous anti-government rallies, which they regularly organize. The UDA, alongside other (ex)paramilitary organizations invests enormous efforts in promoting its image of the "people's army", and of Donbas war veterans as "saviours of the nation." The gist of UDA's ideology was explained by an informant: "we fought for the freedom of Ukraine. We are all heroes. We represent the people. No government can harm us because we will mobilize the nation against [that government]."<sup>69</sup> The UDA's success in avoiding demobilization not only rests on Yarosh's larger-than-life political charisma, but also on their well-maintained image of "national heroes," which enables the group to maintain the relative balance of capabilities vis-à-vis the government.

"They [government] know very well that if they go after us [UDA], all war veterans will stand up on our defence, and they [government] will fall down disgracefully," summarized a former member.<sup>70</sup> He added, "we may not have tanks and fighter jets, but we have combat experience and a lot of people, all across the country. We have our people within the Army, police, MVD. We will make sure that their security apparatus falls apart if they go against us." This demonstrates that UDA's power rests not on their military strength, but on their public support, high mobilization potential and vast network.

A former combatant revealed: "some people think UDA is falling apart, because our guys left for the Army and so on, but it was Yarosh's plan to 'plant' our people everywhere," he continued: "they [current Army servicemen] are still our comrades, and we stood shoulder-to-shoulder at the [Donetsk] airport battle, where lots of our brothers lie dead, they will be UDA for life."<sup>71</sup> Other informants confirmed that they maintain close friendship ties with their former comrades-in-arms who now serve in the armed forces or security services. The UDA veterans currently serving for the government are even frequently invited as trainers to the regular UDA boot camps across the country.

Since the start of his presidency, Zelensky demonstrated disdain toward paramilitaries and threatened to imprison them if they resisted demobilization. However, the new Ukrainian president is seemingly well aware that a violent crackdown on paramilitaries is likely to weaken his already questionable authority amongst the security forces. "Zelya<sup>72</sup> knows that we are not some criminals to declare us illegal. We are war heroes, we are heroes of Maidan. He cannot declare Maidan [revolution] illegal, if he does, then he is pro-Putin," explained a former UDA member.<sup>73</sup> An independent investigative journalist who chose to remain anonymous has stated that:

Under both presidents, ultranationalists, with Pravyi Sektor [DUK/UDA] in charge, are untouchable. They can kill people, kill children.<sup>74</sup> They are above the law, they go free no matter what they do, because if somebody touches them, Ukraine will plunge into a civil war, much worse than we had in Donbas. It [civil war] will end Ukraine as a state.<sup>75</sup>

The disarmament and demobilization of the 8<sup>th</sup> “Aratta” (the last UDA) battalion in September 2019, was according to the informants, an outcome of a deal brokered by the group’s long-term patron Kolomoisky with president Zelensky, who is believed to be on good terms with the oligarch. Many within UDA believed that the closure of Donbas bases – officially termed as demobilization – and transition to regional reserve squads is a positive move: “There was no real war in Donbas anymore. Our people died on minefields and under sniper fire. There is no glory [in that].”<sup>76</sup>

Evidence collected by this study suggests that there are anti-nationalist elements within the Ukrainian security services and armed forces that are keen to see UDA and their supporters within the army purged,<sup>77</sup> and which enable president Zelensky and his predecessor to conduct aggressive policies toward paramilitaries. However, any actual efforts to outlaw the group are likely to cause a stir amongst other former paramilitary battalions, ultranationalist political groups (such as C-14 and National Corps), a broader veteran community, as well as possibly the general public (particularly in western regions), which continues to perceive UDA members as war heroes. As stated by an informant: “to arrest Yarosh, is the same as inviting [Russian president] Putin to Kyiv and handing him over all of Ukraine. [Russian Security Services] FSB had long issued an arrest warrant on Yarosh. Nobody in Ukraine will dare to do it without becoming an agent of Kremlin.”<sup>78</sup> Thus, the image of the group’s leader as a symbol of Ukrainian patriotism, supplemented by the self-described “hero status” of UDA members, ensure the non-state group’s legitimacy vis-à-vis the government, and prevent successive Ukrainian governments from disbanding and criminalizing the paramilitary organization.

### ***Balance of Interests - “Death to the Enemies of Ukraine!!”***

This is another ultranationalist slogan, which the UDA members eagerly spray on the walls of businesses, individuals and mass media outlets, believed to sympathize with the Russian-speakers. Although UDA has had hundreds of Russian-speakers and even ethnic Russians from southern and eastern regions of the country amongst their ranks,<sup>79</sup> who self-describe as Ukrainian patriots, the group maintains hostile attitude toward mass media groups, businesses and public figures who choose to speak Russian language publicly. The UDA’s anti-Russian stance seems to fit comfortably with the government policy of Ukrainianization, and complete eradication of Russian language (as an ethnic minority language) from the public sphere. The successive Ukrainian governments successfully turned a blind eye on the nationalists’ persecution of the “enemies of Ukraine” amongst independent (and critical of the regime) mass media, businesses and social media influencers. The UDA informants were open about their cooperation with the government: “Much of info on ‘*Russkii mir*’ agents<sup>80</sup> we receive from them [government]. They want us to go and ravage [*koshmarit*] these people. They cannot do that themselves, because, you know... Ukraine is now [supposed to be] Europe. What are the ‘big, white people’<sup>81</sup> in Brussels will think of Zelya [Zelensky]?!”<sup>82</sup> Another informant hypothesized: “When we were at our bases in Donbas, they [government] couldn’t use us on the streets. Now, when we are in reserve, we are available full time. So demobilization wasn’t only useful for the president to jumpstart Normandy talks, but also to ‘clean up’ the streets.”<sup>83</sup>

Those informants who either participated in “activist work” of persecuting “enemies of Ukraine,” or had friends with such an experience, mentioned that there is a reward of USD20 to USD100 per person for each “activity,” and that this reward “does not come from the UDA budget.”<sup>84</sup> An independent source<sup>85</sup> confirmed that unlike other ultranationalist groups (for example C-14) that are mostly staffed by teenagers, UDA members are war veterans with actual combat experience, and are highly preferred by “the government clients” willing to pay hard cash for “street activism.”

The recent rise of pro-Russian-speaking political parties in 2020, such as “OPZZh” (Opposition Platform for Life) and the “Party of Shariy”, challenging Zelensky’s government and securing high levels of popular support in Russian-speaking southern and eastern regions, have further exacerbated the government’s covert efforts of deploying paramilitaries on the streets. Similarly to the official government, the UDA describe opposition parties as the “Kremlin’s agents” acting against the national interests of Ukraine.<sup>86</sup> Notwithstanding the UDA’s hostility toward Zelensky’s government, the group admits that “we have common enemies. Does that make us friends? No, but perhaps, allies.”<sup>87</sup> For example, during the recent regional elections in 2020, the activists of “Party of Shariy”<sup>88</sup> were violently attacked by the former DUK/UDA members wielding metal rods and knives.<sup>89</sup> MPs from Zelensky’s ruling party “Servants of the People” echoed the ultranationalists’ call to forbid opposition parties from legally operating in the country.<sup>90</sup>

The UDA’s “marriage of interests” with the regime is not limited to the deployment of (ex)paramilitaries by the government against its political opponents, but also stems from the wider significance of the “volunteer” community for national security. In the words of an investigative journalist who explored this issue in-depth: “the [ultranationalist] volunteers are ‘preserved’ by the government in order to be re-deployed to Donbas in case of another full-blown conflict with Russia.”<sup>91</sup> The informant admitted that despite “reforms in the army, ... conscription numbers remain shockingly low, and ‘exploiting’ a nationalist theme remains the only opportunity for the regime to attract people to the army in case of war.”

In view of the government’s coalescing political and ideological interests with UDA, the demobilization of paramilitaries resembles more of a marriage of convenience rather than genuine efforts of dismantling unwanted non-state armed groups. Fragmentation of the means of violence, which the government laments about but also seems to benefit from, is engrained into the balance of capabilities that UDA effectively maintains vis-à-vis the government, and is sealed through common existential interests. The ascent to power of the pro-Russian-speaking opposition, supported by the majority of public in southern, eastern, and to a lesser degree central regions of Ukraine, would mark the end of Zelensky’s government and the political collapse of far-right parties, broadly symbolized by Dmytro Yarosh. Both the government in Kyiv and UDA are therefore keen to preserve the current status quo.

## Discussion and Conclusion

This study has proposed a set of theoretical expectations which seek to explain cases of incomplete demobilization by pro-state militias following civil wars. While the state will generally seek to co-opt or dismantle non-state groups, there are many cases where this proves difficult, leading to continued, if perhaps covert, mobilization. This outcome

involves three key processes. First, there is a fragmentation of the means of violence during the conflict, which persists into the post-conflict period. This includes multiple pro-state groups emerging, as well as potentially rivalries between different arms of the state. Secondly, one of several pro-state militias are able to leverage their material strength, political connections and public legitimacy to resist efforts to fully demobilize them, leading to a relative balance of capabilities. Thirdly, the pro-state militia and the state will remain bound together by a balance of economic and political interests, not least of which is the continued threat posed by their wartime opponents.

Our empirical research demonstrates that Ukraine is undoubtedly a case of incomplete demobilization. In the UDA we see an actor which, while formally demobilized, has the organizational capacity, manpower, equipment and political coherence to swiftly remobilise. It also provides a strong illustration of our theory. The prevalence and military significance of non-state groups as well as the fragmentation of the state's security apparatus was a key factor in allowing the UDA to rise to a position of strength and importance. The UDA remained militarily strong, politically well-connected and broadly popular enough to effectively resist demobilization, even after formally agreeing to give up its arms. Its members claim that they were further able to use clandestine methods to maintain its mobilization potential, including maintaining secret arms caches and infiltrating members into the state security services. Finally, the UDA has not only developed shared interests with sympathetic politicians and businessmen, but also shares the government's antagonistic position on domestic Russian-speaking political movements as well as Russia itself. This has led to government to contract out functions of violence and intimidation to the UDA, even as it seeks to undermine the group's political influence. This means that, despite being strongly critical of the current government, the UDA finds itself in a marriage of convenience based on a balance of power and interests.

In addition to providing a conceptualization of incomplete demobilization and a theoretical framework for understanding it, this article also has clear policy implications. Firstly, it emphasizes a point made throughout the literature about the potential dangers of relying on pro-state militias.<sup>92</sup> Beyond this, the case of Ukraine shows the importance of states maintaining internal unity, particularly between different parts of the security apparatus. The Ukrainian state suffered not only from weak capacity vis-à-vis Russia, but subsequently saw its efforts at establishing domestic control hamstrung by a lack of unity. This suggests a need to focus on the internal coherence of states, as well as capacity. Finally, our theory and the case of Ukraine point to a need to move quickly to establish control over pro-state armed groups, whether this is achieved through co-option or coercion. The longer such groups are allowed to thrive, the more embedded they will become in the social and political fabric of a country. Patrimonial politics and shared security interests means that such groups are liable to become harder to dislodge over time.

While the theoretical and policy insights developed within this article are potentially transferrable to other cases, there are limitations to both its scope and generalisability. Firstly, the focus here has been on pro-state militias, which are at arms-length from the government as a whole. Cases involving groups which are directly tied to presidents or political parties may show different dynamics. Secondly, a single case study is inherently limited in its generalisability. Nevertheless, this article has clearly set out

the key causal processes underlying incomplete demobilization and can provide the basis for future empirical work.

## Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

## Funding

The collection of the empirical data used in this paper was supported by the British Academy Small Research Grants scheme SRG1819/190334.

## ORCID

Daniel Odin Shaw  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0610-5917>

Huseyn Aliyev  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3305-5433>

## Notes

1. We make a distinction between pro-state militias and pro-government militias. Pro-government militias support the specific government, political parties or leaders while pro-state groups fight on behalf of the state or nation but may be ambivalent or opposed to the current government. We focus specifically and exclusively on pro-state militias. Demobilization patterns may develop differently in pro-government militias which could possibly be disbanded in a more straightforward and controlled manner. However this beyond the scope of our study.
2. Sabine C Carey, Neil J Mitchell, and Will Lowe, "States, the Security Sector, and the Monopoly of Violence: A New Database on pro-Government Militias," *Journal of Peace Research*, 2013.
3. Luke Abbs, Govinda Clayton, and Andrew Thomson, "The Ties That Bind: Ethnicity, Pro-Government Militia, and the Dynamics of Violence in Civil War," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 64, no. 5 (May 12, 2020).
4. Abbs, Clayton, and Thomson, 905–6.
5. Huseyn Aliyev, "When and How Do Militias Disband? Global Patterns of Pro-Government Militia Demobilization in Civil Wars," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, January 30, 2018.
6. Mueller, "Policing the Remnants of War"; Giustozzi, "Bureaucratic Façade and Political Realities of Disarmament and Demobilisation in Afghanistan"; Alden, Thakur, and Arnold, *Militias and the Challenges of Post-Conflict Peace: Silencing the Guns*.
7. Carey, Mitchell, and Lowe, "States, the Security Sector, and the Monopoly of Violence: A New Database on pro-Government Militias."
8. "Strong Militias, Weak States and Armed Violence: Towards a Theory of 'State-Parallel' Paramilitaries," *Security Dialogue* 47, no. 6 (November 3, 2016): 498–516.
9. Steve Bruce, "The Problems of 'Pro-State' Terrorism: Loyalist Paramilitaries in Northern Ireland," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 4, no. 1 (1992): 67–88.
10. Susan C Peacock and Adriana Beltrán, "Hidden Powers in Post-Conflict Guatemala: Illegal Armed Groups and the Forces behind Them," 2003; Elisa Tarnaala, "Legacies of Violence and the Unfinished Past: Women in Post-Demobilization Colombia and Guatemala," *Peacebuilding* 7, no. 1 (2019): 112–14.
11. Paul Staniland, "Militias, Ideology, and the State," *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 59, no. 5 (2015): 779; Abbs, Clayton, and Thomson, "The Ties That Bind: Ethnicity, Pro-Government Militia, and the Dynamics of Violence in Civil War," 905.

12. Paul Staniland, "States, Insurgents, and Wartime Political Orders," 2012.
13. Phillips, "Enemies with Benefits? Violent Rivalry and Terrorist Group Longevity."
14. Bateson, "The Socialization of Civilians and Militia Members."
15. Adrian Florea, "Authority Contestation during and after Civil War," *Perspectives on Politics* 16, no. 1 (2018): 149–55; J. Michael Quinn, T. David Mason, and Mehmet Gurses, "Sustaining the Peace: Determinants of Civil War Recurrence," *International Interactions* 33, no. 2 (April 20, 2007): 167–93.
16. Samuel Odoma, "Superiority Struggles and Inter Agency Feud in Nigeria," *Global Journal of Human Social Science: Sociology & Culture* 14, no. 5 (2014): 32–41; Okechukwu M. Ikeanyibe et al., "Interagency Collaboration and the Management of Counter-Insurgency Campaigns against Boko Haram in Nigeria," *Security Journal* 33, no. 3 (September 1, 2020): 455–75.
17. Worth, *A Rage for Order: The Middle East in Turmoil, from Tahrir Square to ISIS*, 212.
18. Herbert Wulf, "Reconstructing the Public Monopoly of Legitimate Force," in *Private Actors and Security Governance*. (LIT, 2006), 87–106; Melanne A Civic and Michael Miklaucic, *Monopoly of Force: The Nexus of DDR and SSR*, ed. Melanne A Civic and Michael Miklaucic (National Defense University Institute for National Security, 2011), xxii–xxiii.
19. Beltrán and Peacock, "Hidden Powers in Post-Conflict Guatemala."
20. Sarah Zukerman Daly, Laura Paler, and Cyrus Samii, "Wartime Ties and the Social Logic of Crime," *Journal of Peace Research* 57, no. 4 (2020): 536–50.
21. David Maher and Andrew Thomson, "A Precarious Peace? The Threat of Paramilitary Violence to the Peace Process in Colombia," *Third World Quarterly* 39, no. 11 (2018): 2148–9.
22. Jasmin Hristov, "Legalizing the Illegal: Paramilitarism in Colombia's 'Post-Paramilitary' Era," *NACLA Report on the Americas* 42, no. 4 (2009): 12–19.
23. Beltrán and Peacock, "Hidden Powers in Post-Conflict Guatemala."
24. Ash et al., *The Struggle for Ukraine*, 48.
25. Roslycky and Tregub, "Why It's Too Soon to Celebrate Ukraine's New National Security Law."
26. Maher and Thomson, "A Precarious Peace? The Threat of Paramilitary Violence to the Peace Process in Colombia."
27. Marie-Louise Glebbeek, "Post-War Violence and Police Reform in Guatemala," in *Policing Insecurity: Police Reform, Security and Human Rights in Latin America*, ed. Niels Uildriks (Plymouth: Lexington Books, 2009), 89–90; Corinna Jentszsch et al., "Militias in Civil Wars," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 59, no. 5 (August 21, 2015): 764.
28. Ed Vulliamy and Stacy Sullivan, "Bloody Handiwork of Arkan," *The Guardian*, January 16, 2000, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2000/jan/16/balkans3>; Maria Vivod, "In the Shadow of the Serbian Paramilitary Units: Narrative Patterns about the Role of Paramilitary Units in Former Yugoslav Conflict," *Advances in Anthropology* 03, no. 01 (February 28, 2013): 228–9; Maria Vivod, "Criminals and Warriors: The Use of Criminals for the Purpose of War-the Serbian Paramilitary Units," in *Crime: Causes, Types and Victims*, 2011, 37–64.
29. Krzysztof Krakowski, "Colombian Paramilitaries Since Demobilization: Between State Crackdown and Increased Violence," *Latin American Politics and Society* 57, no. 4 (January 2, 2015): 28–50.
30. Ilmari Kähkö, "A Nation-in-the-Making, in Arms: Control of Force, Strategy and the Ukrainian Volunteer Battalions," *Defence Studies* 18, no. 2 (April 3, 2018): 147–8.
31. Driscoll, *Warlords and Coalition Politics in Post-Soviet States*. Daniel Odin Shaw, "Beyond necessity: Hezbollah and the intersection of state-sponsored terrorism with organised crime." *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 12.4 (2019): 582–604.
32. "The Monopoly of Violence: Evidence from Colombia," *Journal of the European Economic Association* 11, no. SUPPL. 1 (2013): 7.
33. We do not explicitly discuss Right Sector's ideology in this study as our case study UDA embraced a more generic form of Ukrainian ultranationalism, which enabled incorporating into the organisation Muslim Crimean Tatar and Chechen battalions and units, as

- well as to recruit amongst Ukraine's ethnic minorities, including, but not limited to ethnic Jews, Greeks, Poles, Hungarians and Roma communities.
34. UDA currently consists of two battalions (5<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> "Aratta") and three infantry commando squads ("Wolf", "Volyn", and "Chornyi Tuman"), as well as a medical battalion "Hospitalery".
  35. UDA does not pay official salaries; in contrast to VSU it does not provide death or accident insurance, and its members are not required to sign contracts.
  36. Strana.ua. 2018. "Dobrobaty ukhodyat v tyl. Pochemu 'armiya Yarosha' pokinula lininyu fronta na Donbasse." Retrieved March 3, 2021 (<https://strana.ua/news/166524-jarosh-i-ud-a-ushli-iz-donbassa-pochemu-v-oos-bolshe-net-dobrovoltsev.html>).
  37. Hromadske. 2018. "Rastvoryayemysya v stepyakh Donbassa" uidut li dobrovol'tsy s peredovoi na vostoke Ukrainy." Retrieved March 3, 2021 ( <https://hromadske.ua/ru/posts/rastvoriaemsiya-v-stepyakh-donbassa-uidut-ly-dobrovoltzy-s-peredovoi>).
  38. Strana.ua. 2018. "Pust' teper' Poroshenko s Naevym sami voyuyut." Retrieved March 3, 2021 (<https://strana.ua/articles/analysis/150700-bojtsy-dobrobatov-nedovolny-resheniem-naeva-ubrat-ikh-iz-zony-oos.html>).
  39. Gerring, "The Case Study: What It Is and What It Does."
  40. Jack S Levy, "Case Studies: Types, Designs, and Logics of Inference," *Conflict Management and Peace Science* 25 (2008): 6–7.
  41. Interview with Svetlana, Ukrainian journalist, Kyiv, July 08, 2019. A similar estimate was provided at least by 5 informants from amongst the UDA former members.
  42. Interview with Vladislav, Dnipro, September 14, 2019.
  43. Interview with Sergei, Kyiv, July 28, 2019.
  44. Izvestiya. 2019. "Ukrainskiye natsionalisty sdali oruzhiye." Retrieved March 3, 2021 ( <https://iz.ru/922027/igor-karmazin/vospriniali-v-shtyki-pochemu-ukrainskie-natsionalisty-sdali-oruzhie>).
  45. YouTube. 2018. "Zbori natsional'nogo rukhu 'Derzhavnijskoi initsiativi Yarosha." Retrieved March 3, 2021 (<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WTL6wgoOcoY>).
  46. This information has also been confirmed by other independent sources: See YouTube. 2019. "Armiya Yarosha." Retrieved March 3, 2021 ([https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Uq\\_RWgWhkyw](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Uq_RWgWhkyw)).
  47. Ukrainska Pravda. 2018. "U eks boitsa 'Pravogo Sektora' izyali oruzhuye." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://www.pravda.com.ua/rus/news/2018/04/27/7178925/>).
  48. Ukrainska Pravda. 2019. "Ubiistvo rebyonka: podozrevayemye pol goda nazad pokinuli batal'on UDA." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://www.pravda.com.ua/rus/news/2019/12/3/7233717/>).
  49. Interview with Alexander, Kyiv, May 22, 2019.
  50. Interview with Andrii, Kyiv, October 01, 2019.
  51. Food, clothing, ammunition and weapons were provided by the group from private donations and covert support from oligarchs and the government.
  52. Interview with Dmitro, Kyiv, September 06, 2019.
  53. Interview with Pavlo, Dnipro, September 15, 2019.
  54. FocusUA. 2021. "Dmitri Yarosh mobiliziruyet dobrovol'cheskuyu armiyu, v otvet na mitingi OPZZH." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://focus.ua/ukraine/473591-dmitriy-yarosh-mobiliziruyet-dobrovoltcheskuyu-armiyu-v-otvet-na-mitingi-opzzh>).
  55. Interview with Grigory, Ukrainian journalist, June 06, 2019.
  56. Since the start of armed conflict until the end of 2019, almost 100 of DUK/UDA members lost their lives in Donbas, which is more than losses sustained by any other paramilitary battalion.
  57. Katchanovski, "The Far Right in Ukraine During the 'Euromaidan' and the War in Donbas," 42; Kuzio, "Who Gains from Using the Far-Right in Ukraine's Elections? ."
  58. Interview with Mikhailo, Kyiv, November 02, 2019.
  59. Interview with Sergei, Kyiv, July 28, 2019.

60. Ukrainska Pravda. 2019. "Yarosh: Axmetova ne videl, s Pinchukom vstrechalsya, Kolomoiskomu blagodaren." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://www.pravda.com.ua/rus/news/2019/01/15/7203806/>).
61. Interview with Nikolay, September 02, 2019.
62. Yarosh threatened to overthrow the government on a number of occasions. See for example: UkrNews24. 2014. "Yarosh grozit Poroshenko cherez dvoe sutok idti na Kiev." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://www.ukrnews24.net/yarosh-grozit-poroshenko-cherez-z-dvoe-sutok-idti-na-kiev/>).
63. Interview with Boris, Dnipro, December 06, 2019.
64. The anti-terrorist operation (ATO) in Donbas was renamed in May 2018 into United Forces Operation (OOS).
65. Interview with Bogdan, Kyiv, July 18, 2019.
66. Interview with Ihor, Kyiv, September 07, 2019.
67. Interview with Andrii, Kyiv, October 01, 2019.
68. Interview with Petr, Dnipro, December 10, 2019.
69. Interview with Sem'yon, Kyiv, August 20, 2019.
70. Interview with Pavlo, Dnipro, September 15, 2019.
71. Interview with Wadim, Kyiv, July 14, 2019.
72. A disrespectful use of President Zelensky's second name.
73. Interview with Bogdan, Kyiv, July 18, 2019.
74. In December 2019, two ex-UDA members murdered in Kyiv a 3-year old child of a businessman as a result of a business-related dispute.
75. Interview with Grigory, Ukrainian journalist, June 06, 2019.
76. Interview with Yehor, Kyiv, August 07, 2019.
77. Interview with Svetlana, Ukrainian journalist, Kyiv, July 08, 2019.
78. Interview with Vladimir, Dnipro, January 17, 2020.
79. The majority of our UDA informants were Russian-speakers.
80. A term referring to alleged supporters of Kremlin's ideology.
81. Referring to the European Union institutions.
82. Interview with Vasil, Kyiv, September 22, 2019.
83. Interview with Andrii, Kyiv, October 01, 2019.
84. Interview with Kyril, Kyiv, August 10, 2019.
85. Interview with Grigory, Ukrainian journalist, June 06, 2019.
86. EspressoTV. 2020. "Yarosh podderzhal ideyu o zaprete OPZZH i 'Partii Shariya.'" Retrieved March 5, 2021 ([https://ru.espresso.tv/news/2020/07/03/yarosh\\_podderzhal\\_ydeyu\\_o\\_zaprete\\_opzzh\\_y\\_quotparty\\_sharyyaquot](https://ru.espresso.tv/news/2020/07/03/yarosh_podderzhal_ydeyu_o_zaprete_opzzh_y_quotparty_sharyyaquot)).
87. Interview with Ihor, Kyiv, September 07, 2019.
88. Anatoly Shariy is an exiled investigative journalist, a well-known blogger, vocal critique of president Zelensky and supporter of the Russian-speakers' rights.
89. YouTube. 2020. "Pravyi Sektor napal na Partiyu Shariya." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hQnw1jBkuzM>).
90. Babel. 2020. "Partiyu Shariya xotyat zapretit' cherez sud." Retrieved March 5, 2021 (<https://babel.ua/ru/news/48379-partiyu-shariya-hotyat-zapretit-cherez-sud-delo-budet-vesti-okruzhnoy-adminsud-kieva>).
91. Interview with Svetlana, Ukrainian journalist, Kyiv, July 08, 2019.
92. Abbs, Clayton, and Thomson, "The Ties That Bind: Ethnicity, Pro-Government Militia, and the Dynamics of Violence in Civil War," 905–6.